BLIND CITIZENS AUSTRALIA
LEADERSHIP SUMMIT “PLANNING FOR OUR FUTURE”  

INFORMATION BULLETIN

Introduction: 

The BCA Leaders’ Summit, held in Melbourne from Friday evening 26th to Sunday afternoon 28th June 2015 brought together 33 BCA leaders from across Australia, including members of the Board and NPDC; representatives from most of our regional and special interest branches; former leaders of the organisation; and members who have been active in a range of key roles.   

Our objective was to consider the ways in which BCA might best serve the needs of its members and others who are blind or vision impaired in the foreseeable future - when we will need to operate with reduced financial resources and in an ever changing community environment.  This objective was addressed through the development of a series of implementable recommendations for consideration by the BCA Board.  A summary of these recommendations is included below. 
Summit participants agreed to a set of ground rules that guided our interaction and discussion over the weekend.  In summary these were: 
· Participants are here because of their commitment to BCA not because of other involvements. 

· We bring different knowledge and experience which we will contribute freely to the discussion. 

· We will focus on the issues, not the people who took decisions in the past. 

· We will not get bogged down in “the way things used to be”. 
· We will work to ensure that everyone in the room is heard with respect. 
· We agree that discussions are confidential to those in the room.  
The Program:

A structured program had been prepared for the weekend with a mix of presentations and discussions with invited guests; concurrent workshop sessions; and a plenary session to bring together a series of recommendations for consideration by the BCA Board.  

The Friday evening started with a light-hearted look at BCA’s history, culture and achievements over forty years.  This was followed by a presentation from Lauren Henley in which she reported on the results of her recent survey of the needs and expectations of our younger members.  Graeme Innes then lead an interactive session in which we considered the topic of “Social Justice in an ever changing world”.  

Most of Saturday was given over to presentation/panel discussions with invited guests.  These included: 

· Current trends in Governance for Not for Profits; lead by Andrew Wright a Lecturer in Community Governance from Our Community. 

· Vision Australia – getting the best from our Memorandum of Understanding; where Ron Hooton, Vision Australia CEO and BCA President Greg Madson lead a discussion on the ways in which we can clarify and enhance our relationship with Vision Australia. 

· BCA and the Australian Blindness Forum; where Ron Hooton (ABF Vice Chair) and Tony Starkey (ABF Chair) discussed with participants the ways in which we might better interact with the ABF and its member organisations. 

· Australia’s ratification of the Marrakesh Copyright Treaty; where Maryanne Diamond provided an update on this treaty and its potential to substantially increase the range of alternate format reading materials available in Australian. 

· People with Disability Australia – its role in the new environment; where Therese Sands (PWDA CEO) explained recent changes to funding arrangements for peak disability organisations and outlined the part that PWDA and the other funded peak organisations could play in working with BCA. 

· Changes to Disability Services Funding. This session included presentations from Matthew Wright (CEO of the Australian Federation of Disability Organisations); Kirsten Deane, who provided an update on the role-out of the NDIS; and Maryanne Diamond who provided information about changes to the funding of services for older people with disabilities.  

· Funding/Fundraising to meet our needs; where John Simpson lead a discussion about the opportunities available to BCA to replace the recently lost Government funding with philanthropic, corporate and community support.  Our guest for this session was Peter Holdsworth, Managing Director of Pathways Australia, who spoke about the need for BCA to re-establish an effective ongoing fundraising program. 

The later part of Saturday afternoon and first session on Sunday were given over to concurrent workshop sessions. These covered: 

· Facilitating peer support – through branches or how? 

· Promoting positive community attitudes 

· Empowering our members through leadership training

· Advocacy – getting the balance right between Systemic and Individual Advocacy 

· Disseminating Information – overcoming the Digital Divide within BCA. 

· Building partnerships within and beyond the Disability Sector.      
Following these sessions the group re-assembled to hear and discuss the reports and recommendations from each workshop.  

Our final session on the Sunday provided an opportunity to recap on the many hours of discussion that had occurred both within and around the meeting.  Leaders of the various sessions presented recommendations to the group and then all participants were invited to add their observations and suggestions for further consideration by the BCA Board.  

In Conclusion: 

Over the weekend 33 BCA members representing a wide cross section of the membership met for 15 hours of presentations and discussion.  Throughout the Summit the atmosphere was constructive and the passion for BCA and commitment to its work on behalf of all blind/vision impaired Australians was well demonstrated.  As is obvious from the recommendations summarised below participants offered a wealth of knowledge and personal experience to the meeting and have provided a sound basis for the BCA board to build on as we move forward in restoring the organisation to its rightful place as the bona-fide voice of blind and vision impaired Australians.  

John Simpson

Summit Convenor 

9 July 2015  

SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS 

Governance:  

· The BCA Board, over the next twelve months, address current governance imperatives by considering:

(a) Board succession planning, by establishing a Board Development and Nominations committee;

(b) Board capacity, by creating board member skills and diversity matrices;

(c) Board performance, by surveying members’ opinions, and by developing self-appraisal protocols for the Board and for its members;

(d) Board and committee member development, by providing directors and committee members with induction and governance resources;

(e) risk management, by maintaining governance and operational risk registers. 

Vision Australia MoU:

· Given that the BCA/Vision Australia MoU provides for the development of joint initiatives, the BCA board work with Vision Australia in the following areas:

· development of a joint leadership development program;

· investigation of possible joint ventures;

· exploration of the notion of becoming a complaints handling body;  

· development of MoUs with other ABF member organisations that might cover financial and/or in-kind support;

· That the BCA Board provide a report on the initiatives and activities undertaken under the BCA/Vision Australia MoU for inclusion in each BCA Annual Report. 

The Australian Blindness Forum: 

· That BCA build stronger relationships with ABF member organisations and establish a strong information sharing relationship with the ABF project worker.

· That information about the structure and function of the ABF be included in a BCA induction package for all new staff and office bearers.

Marrakesh Copyright Treaty: 

· That BCA lodge a submission in support of Australia’s ratification of the Marrakesh Copyright Treaty and that a one-page pro-forma be made available to encourage members and kindred organisations to use it as the basis for parallel submissions on this topic. 

People with Disabilities Australia (PWDA):

· That BCA work to develop a collaborative relationship with PWDA and the other members of the National Cross Disability Alliance and that proposals be put to these organisations with a view to establishing income generating projects and joint activities.   

Changes in Disability Services Funding: 

· That BCA review the resources produced by the National Disability Insurance Agency, particularly around demographics of those currently on the NDIS and the ICL framework, to identify opportunities for the organisation. 

· That information materials related to the changes in aged care funding be developed and shared with members. 

· That consideration be given to establishing a program of peer support to assist members as they undertake first screening in the Aged Care Gateway system.

Funding and Fundraising: 

· That the BCA Board set aside funds from the organisation’s reserves to fund the establishment of an ongoing fundraising development program. 

· That priority be given to revitalising and promoting the PACC program. 

Facilitating Peer Support: 

· That the BCA Board develop an engagement strategy that caters to various groups of people, such as those with acquired vision loss, young people and people of diverse ethnic backgrounds.

· That the Board look into branch flexibility, including development of “virtual branches”. 

· That processes be put in place to ensure the maintenance of two way supportive communication between national office and all branches.

· That alternate funding avenues, such as support coordination for NDIS packages be fully investigated. 

· That a system of formal peer mentoring for young and/or isolated blind and vision impaired people be investigated with input from former leaders of YBCV. 

· As the best discussions often occur outside of formal meetings, branches be encouraged to provide social opportunities where possible for members. 

· That BCA investigate options for establishing a national youth branch, or a special interest branch that is of greater relevance to younger people, such as a network for professionals to share employment strategies.

Promoting Positive Community Attitudes: 

· That consideration be given to BCA establishing a high profile, television based, awareness-raising campaign; which frames blindness as an inconvenience rather than a disability and demonstrates what we as a community are capable of. 

· That a strategy be developed whereby designated members will phone in to relevant radio talk back sessions to highlight positive aspects of blindness issues, such as the abilities of blind people to use adaptive technology.   

· That BCA establish a network of public speakers who can undertake community education tasks.

· That BCA investigate options for hosting whole day, or weekend programs on topics of interest to adults who are blind or vision impaired, such as job-seeking.   

· That BCA start a blog and identify regular contributors who can write about topics of interest, and run competitions to involve members in Blog activities. 

· That BCA appeal to its membership for positive stories of how the organisation has impacted people’s lives and make these available on the website.

· That BCA investigate the development of a short awareness-raising video that can be available through YouTube, on the website and shared on social media.  

· That BCA explore options for writing a book, whether it be showcasing key achievements, the achievements of some of its key members, or featuring funny stories of blindness.

Leadership Training 

· That the BCA Board give consideration to the establishment of a more formal support structure for current and aspiring leaders, that might be styled as “The Blind Citizens Leadership Institute”.  This may: 

· be guided by an advisory Board; 

· receive funding support from the Jeffrey Blyth Foundation and other bodies;  

· have potential leaders sitting in on BCA board meetings;  

· investigate “Australian Scholarships Foundation” options;  

· dust off the YBCV mentoring or leadership training proposal;  

· work to have other organisations sponsoring BCA members to go through corporate leadership training.  

Advocacy: 

· That the board, in developing BCA’s next strategic plan recognise: 

A. individual advocacy as the root of advocacy support which both assists individuals to assert their human rights, and which informs BCA’s systemic advocacy work; and

B. that access to the built environment, transport and to information are priority human rights that must drive BCA’s systemic advocacy work.

· That the board consider the establishment of a database of BCA members and like-minded people, who, acting as volunteers on behalf of BCA, are able to provide advice to blind people needing individual advocacy support; and/or,

are willing to support BCA in carrying out systemic advocacy.

· That the board give consideration to developing partnerships to enable members to receive self-advocacy training and to have access to self-advocacy resources.

Disseminating Information: 

· That BCA regularly provide a summary report to members and other stakeholders on the information distribution channels used by BCA.

· That a dial-in BCA telephone information line be established and promoted, to  enable members to dial in to hear relevant information about BCA activities. 

· BCA approach ABF member organisations and affiliated organisations to utilise their communications channels to help distribute information, and seek to establish a regular “News from BCA” section in their newsletters 

· That BCA regularly provide education for members on topics such as how to utilise teleconference services for meetings and issue-based discussions.  

· That New Horizons and SoundAbout be made available on the iTunes Store as downloadable podcasts.

· That BCA pay an annual fee for a Domain name rather than powering the website for free through Word Press to give it a more professional appearance.

· That the format of New Horizons and SoundAbout be reviewed, with a view to moving SoundAbout to a variety program format with different segments of interest, such as blind blunders, self-advocacy stories from members, news from local branches, audio described film reviews etc. 

Building Partnerships: 

· That BCA work to identify members and other blind/vision impaired people who are involved with other consumer organisations, so as to ensure those individuals are aware of BCA’s position on issues; and in order to support them to promote BCA’s policies within these organisations.

· That closer relationships be developed with other sensory consumer bodies.

· That BCA look again at possible mergers/coalitions with other blindness consumer bodies.

· That BCA develop a proposition to put to various blindness agencies with a view to developing MoUs around collaborations and funding support. 

· That BCA investigate becoming a service plan broker which would then put BCA in a stronger position with blindness service agencies.

· That BCA consider partnering with specific bodies such as cycling associations, pedestrian councils, and the like in order to advance our policy and advocacy work in areas such as transport access.

· That the Board and NPDC consider using the skills of our influential leaders to resolve some current branch issues.

· That recommendations concerning partnerships/joint work with other organisations stemming from previous member consultations (e.g. Courageous Connections) be reviewed and considered for implementation by the BCA Board.

Closing Session: 

· In order to enhance the profile of the role, that the Board change the title of Executive Officer to CEO. 

